Home > Public Education- Part 4: Expansion, Consolidation, and the School Machinery Act

Public Education- Part 4: Expansion, Consolidation, and the School Machinery Act

Public Education

by Benjamin R. Justesen and Scott Matthews, 2006; Revised March 2022. Additional research provided by Nayda Swonger Colomb, K. Todd Johnson, E. Michael Latta, and Jay Mazzocchi.

See also: <u>Community Colleges</u> [2]; <u>Literary Fund</u> [3]; <u>Pearsall Plan</u> [4]; <u>Public Instruction</u>, <u>Department of</u> [5]; <u>Pupil Assignment</u> <u>Act</u> [6]; <u>School Consolidation</u> [7]; <u>Swann v. Charlotte-Mecklenburg Board of Education</u> [8]; <u>Textbook Commission</u> [9]; <u>University</u> <u>of North Carolina System</u> [10]; <u>School Desegregation</u> [11]

Part 1: Introduction [12]

Part 2: The Literary Fund, the Education Act, and the Growth of Common Schools [13]

Part 3: The First Graded Schools, the State Constitution of 1868, and Legal Segregation14

Part 4: Expansion, Consolidation, and the School Machinery Act

Part 5: Desegregation and Equality in Public Education[15]

Part 6: Reform, Innovation, and the Modernization of Public Schools[16]

Part 4: Expansion, Consolidation, and the School Machinery Act



Exterior of Hugh Morson High School, Raleigh, NC, no date (c.1930-1940s). From the Albert Barden Collection, North Carolina State Archives, call #: N.53.15.288.

[17]

At the turn of the twentieth century, the <u>Democratic [18]</u> government in <u>Raleigh [19]</u> launched a series of educational initiatives to improve public schools in the state. Appalled by the number of children younger than 14 employed in <u>cotton mills [20]</u>, Governor <u>Charles B. Aycock [21]</u> emphasized the importance of education for all North Carolinians in his inaugural address of January 1901 (Aycock's actual policies reflected his desire for a better-educated white population to keep the Democrats in power). The new governor soon formed the Central Campaign Committee for the Promotion of Public Education, which began operations in 1902 from its headquarters in the office of Superintendent of Public Instruction James Y. Joyner [22]. The committee's stated purpose was to advance public education through all possible legal means, such as campaigning for local school taxes, consolidation of school districts, better school buildings and equipment, longer school terms, and better-trained and higher-paid teachers.

Also in 1901, the <u>General Assembly</u> [23] under Aycock's leadership directly appropriated tax funds for public schools for the first time in the state's history. Legislation in 1905 provided that every county school board require all children between ages 8 and 16 to attend school for a 16-week term annually. The Rural High School Act (1907) and consolidation of rural school districts, as well as a program of "equalization" in the distribution of funds for education, led to the gradual improvement of free public education. By 1911, 200 public rural high schools were distributed among the state's 100 counties.

In 1907 Asheville [24] city schools became the first school system in North Carolina to finance public kindergarten, but

decades passed before kindergarten became a permanent grade in public schools statewide. The General Assembly of 1913 enacted the first statewide law compelling school attendance. The <u>Compulsory Attendance Act</u> [25] required that all children, both Black and white, between the ages of 8 and 12 attend school continuously for four months a year, allowing reasonable exemptions and providing reasonable penalties and adequate but inexpensive machinery for its enforcement. Increasingly, the state's child labor laws supported compulsory school attendance by raising the minimum age at which a child could begin to work.

The legislature began to fund public elementary schools for <u>African Americans</u> [26] in 1910 and established the Division of Negro Education in 1921 to oversee the education of Black children in many rural schools. High schools for Black people became available only after 1918, when the state's first Black secondary school was built. Except in the more progressive (and urbanized) counties of <u>Durham</u> [27], <u>Forsyth</u> [28], <u>Guilford</u> [29], <u>Mecklenburg</u> [30], and <u>Wake</u> [31], secondary education for Black people progressed slowly.

In reality, and despite occasional legislative initiatives and the continued efforts of various Black advocacy groups and philanthropic organizations, the public education of the state's Black children under <u>Jim Crow</u> [32] remained strikingly inferior to that of white children. The separate-but-equal doctrine adopted by the state in 1875 and subsequent Jim Crow statutes passed in the early 1900s solidified the second-class status of publicly supported Black schools. For example, the 1903 law clarifying that no North Carolina child with "Negro blood in its veins, however remote the strain, shall attend a school for the white race, and no such child shall be considered a white child" displays this difference in educational priority.



School Bus, 1936. From the Barden Collection, North Carolina State Archives, call #: N.53.15.6644, Raleigh, NC.

[33]As civil rights advocate and author Pauli

<u>Murray</u> [34] describes in her autobiography, <u>Proud Shoes: The Story of an American Family (1956)</u> [35], the North Carolina educational system during the early decades of the twentieth century was focused almost exclusively on the progress of whites, with little regard for the success of Black people. Growing up in <u>Durham</u> [27] in a multiracial family, Murray experienced not only the pain of segregation and the squalor of Black facilities but also the pride and determination of many Black teachers and students. Murray poignantly remembers the "beautiful red-and-white brick building" that served as the whites' school, in contrast to the rundown wooden building with "bare and splintery" floors for Black students. Such inequities would not be addressed by political leaders in North Carolina for decades, and then only after federal intervention.

Busing of students to and from public schools was initially authorized by the <u>General Assembly in 1911</u> [36]. <u>Craven County</u> [37] schools were the first to transport schoolchildren under this new measure, and in 1917 <u>Pamlico County</u> [38] became the first to purchase a "school truck" for that purpose. By 1928 every county in the state provided pupil transportation, albeit limited in some areas.

After <u>World War I</u> [39], the strategy of school consolidation-with the goal of improving the quality of the state's rural public schools-began to gain momentum in the North Carolina legislature and among local school boards. The one- and two-teacher schools serving rural districts were incapable of competing economically with the larger facilities of towns and <u>cities</u> [40], and rural children were suffering the consequences. Consolidating several small districts into one pooled available resources and afforded less-populated areas the advantages of better-funded urban schools. The initiative saw many positive results, as school curricula expanded to include several new subjects and vocational opportunities, and many rural districts began offering high school courses for the first time. An ever-increasing number of students would come to be served more effectively by new facilities born of the consolidation movement.

Severe economic conditions during the <u>Great Depression</u> [41] greatly slowed the progress of public education in the state and nation. To eliminate some of these hardships in North Carolina counties, which were primarily responsible for funding local schools, the <u>1931</u> [42] and <u>1933</u> [43] sessions of the General Assembly enacted the School Machinery Act. This statute

essentially transferred financial support and control of public schools from the counties to the state, established a new sales tax as the source of funding, and designated counties as the "basic governmental unit" responsible for building and maintaining public school facilities and providing additional funds for specific programs and improvements. At this time, the state assumed the cost of textbooks, school supplies, and other necessities.

Throughout the 1940s, North Carolina's public school system continued to grow and change. In 1942 a twelfth grade was added to high school. The following year saw the introduction of school lunches and the lengthening of the school term to nine months. In 1946 the compulsory attendance age increased from 14 to 16. Voters in 1949 approved a \$50 million state bond for construction of public schools, the first of its kind in the state. The <u>State Textbook Commission</u> [44], originating in the early twentieth-century initiatives of Aycock and other progressives, in 1945 gained jurisdiction over the selection and use of textbooks at both the elementary and secondary levels.

Keep reading >>Part 5: Desegregation and Equality in Public Education

References:

Roberta Sue Alexander, "Hostility and Hope: Black Education in North Carolina during Presidential Reconstruction, 1865-1867," *NCHR* 53 (April 1976).

Hugh Victor Brown, A History of the Education of Negroes in North Carolina(1961).

Lindley S. Butler and Alan D. Watson, eds., *The North Carolina Experience: An Interpretive and Documentary History* (1984).

William H. Chafe, Civilities and Civil Rights: Greensboro, North Carolina, and the Black Struggle for Freedom(1980).

Davison M. Douglas, Reading and Writing Race: The Desegregation of the Charlotte Schools (1995).

Linda Flowers, Throwed Away: Failures of Progress in North Carolina(1990).

Hugh T. Lefler, North Carolina History Told by Contemporaries (1956).

James L. Leloudis, Schooling the New South: Pedagogy, Self, and Society in North Carolina, 1880-1920(1996).

Marcus C. S. Noble, A History of the Public Schools of North Carolina(1930).

Additional Resources:

Graham, Gael. "The Sanest Way Out': The Politics of Public School Funding in North Carolina, 1929-1933."*The North Carolina Historical Review* 94, no. 3 (2017): 253–82. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/45184852</u> [45].

McKinney, Charles W. "Multiple Fronts: The Struggle for Black Educational and Political Equality in Wilson, North Carolina, 1941—1953." The North Carolina Historical Review 88, no. 1 (2011): 1–39. <u>http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523761</u> [46].

Public School Forum of North Carolina- A look at North Carolina Schools:<u>http://www.ncforum.org/doclib/citizenleaders.pdf</u> [47]

Desegregation of UNC: http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/ref/unc/uncdesegregation.html [48]

School Desegregation, LearnNC: http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-postwar/4.0 [49]

Image Credit:

Exterior of Hugh Morson High School, Raleigh, NC, no date (c.1930-1940s). From the Albert Barden Collection, North Carolina State Archives, call #: N.53.15.288 . Available from <u>https://www.flickr.com/photos/north-carolina-state-archives/2431903500/</u>[17] (accessed September 14, 2012).

School Bus, 1936. From the Barden Collection, North Carolina State Archives, call #: N.53.15.6644, Raleigh, NC. Available from <u>https://www.flickr.com/photos/north-carolina-state-archives/3614244167/</u>[33] (accessed September 14, 2012).

Subjects:

Education [50] Great Depression (1929-1941) [51] N.C. Industrial Revolution (1900-1929) [52] World War I (1914-1918) [53] World War II (1941-1945) [54] Authors: Colomb, Nayda Swonger [55] Johnson, K. Todd [56]

Justesen, Benjamin R. [57] Latta, E. Michael [58] Matthews, Scott [59] Mazzocchi, Jay [60] From: Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press.[61]

1 January 2006 | Colomb, Nayda Swonger; Johnson, K. Todd; Justesen, Benjamin R.; Latta, E. Michael; Matthews, Scott; Mazzocchi, Jay

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/public-education-part-4-expansion

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-education-part-4-expansion [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/community-colleges [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/literaryfund [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/pearsall-plan [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-instruction-department [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/pupil-assignmentact [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/school-consolidation [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/swann-v-charlotte-mecklenburg-board [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/textbook-commission [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-system [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/20th-Century/school-desegregation [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/education-public [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-education-part-2-literary [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-education-part-3-first [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/public-education-part-5 [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/publiceducation-part-6-reform [17] https://www.flickr.com/photos/north-carolina-state-archives/2431903500/ [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/democratic-party [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/raleigh [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/cotton-mills [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/governors/avcock [22] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/joyner-james-yadkin [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/general-assembly [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/asheville [25] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/public-laws-and-resolutions-of-the-state-of-north-carolinapassed-by-the-general-assembly-at-its-session-of-...1913/1956418?item=2116573 [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/african-americans/introduction [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/durham-city [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/forsyth [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/guilford [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/mecklenburg [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [32] https://www.nps.gov/malu/forteachers/jim_crow_laws.htm [33] https://www.flickr.com/photos/north-carolina-state-archives/3614244167/ [34] https://www.ncwriters.org/services/lhof/inductees/pmurray.htm [35] https://www.worldcat.org/title/proud-shoes-the-story-of-an-americanfamily/oclc/654621635 [36] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/public-laws-and-resolutions-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-passed-by-the-generalassembly-at-its-session-of-...1911/1956417 [37] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/craven [38] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/pamlico [39] https://www.ncpedia.org/world-war-i [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/towns-and-cities [41] https://www.ncpedia.org/history/20th-Century/great-depression [42] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/public-laws-and-resolutions-passed-by-the-general-assembly-at-its-session-of-...1931/4113810? item=4129236 [43] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/public-laws-and-resolutions-passed-by-the-general-assembly-at-its-session-of-...1933/4113808?item=4134159 [44] https://archive.org/search.php?query=creator%3A%22North+Carolina.+State+Textbook+Commission%22 [45] http://www.jstor.org/stable/45184852 [46] http://www.jstor.org/stable/23523761 [47] http://www.ncforum.org/doclib/citizenleaders.pdf [48] http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/ref/unc/uncdesegregation.html [49] http://www.learnnc.org/lp/editions/nchist-postwar/4.0 [50] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/education [51] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/great-depression- [52] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/nc-industrial-rev [53] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/world-war-i [54] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/world-war-ii [55] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/colomb-nayda-swong [56] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/johnson-k-todd [57] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/justesen-benjamin- [58] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/latta-e-michael [59] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/matthews-scott [60] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/mazzocchi-jay [61] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/encyclopedia-